No pig plant in a poke
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MANITOBA hog producer Hytek believes it has a winner of a business idea and will proceed, alone, with the proposed pork processing plant in St. Boniface. It has lost its two partners in the $200-million venture, however, and so it is only reasonable that the two levels of government that lured the OlyWest consortium to Winnipeg also step back and re-think the money they put on the table.

The turn of events is convenient for Premier Gary Doer, who has faced criticism from Manitobans who believe he should have moved earlier to halt the untrammelled growth of intensive hog operations in Manitoba. The clamour was taken up in Winnipeg last October when Mr. Doer and Mayor Sam Katz announced out of the blue that OlyWest was welcomed here with $27.5 million in provincial grants and loans, and $2.4 million in infrastructure spending by the city, which also contributed land. Mr. Doer is dismissing claims by OlyWest partners and pork producers, that the government's recently announced "pause" on new hog barns played into the decision of Québec-based Olymel (which has posted considerable losses in recent years) and Saskatchewan's Big Sky Farms to pull out of the slaughter and processing plant. The Canadian hog industry, dependent upon export markets, is struggling in large part because of the rising Canadian dollar. But Mr. Doer should know a dramatic change in the rules has a chilling effect on industry. He should respond appropriately to that.

If OlyWest does not proceed, Manitoba farmers may also wonder about their long-term prospects. Those producers, who are being told to adjust to tighter provincial regulations over manure management, are affected by the rising Canadian dollar, too, because many of them export pigs for finishing or processing. A domestic processing plant might have cut costs and given some security to an industry that is sensitive to open borders and peaceful trade relations with the United States.

City councillors and the provincial cabinet will have another look at the incentive packages offered to what used to be a three-partner consortium. The pledges of financial assistance were predicated on a business plan that no longer exists because the business structure has changed and so the reconsideration is prudent. What is not good for farmers, the business environment or Manitoba generally is when uncertainty that flows from radically shifting rules of operation gets compounded by cavalier leadership too quickly swayed by public opinion. If Mr. Doer is so dismissive of concerns of industry, Manitobans should give serious thought about the hand on the controls of the province.

